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************ START ************

Krti Tallam: Dhaval, well thank you so much for being with me today.  I am really
excited for everyone to hear about what you’re doing. So I thought maybe we could
start out wit you sharing the background of your work in conservation.
Dhaval Vyas: Yeah, no, thanks for having me, it’s always, it’s always a pleasure
that we do in the States as well as overseas, and that’s kind of, it’s kind of
something that I’ve always been interested in, this thing called conservation, in
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different capacities from being a high school student volunteering at the
Smithsonian National Zoological Park, to where I’m at now, doing work that’s not
directly related to conservation but it’s still building and honing skills that I
can use towards that endeavor.

Krti Tallam: Yeah. How did you, how did you kind of get to where you are now,
could you share a little bit about what inspired you throughout each step of the
way, and kind of what in the first place made you decide this route verses any
other, any other field, really.

Dhaval Vyas: I, I definitely would say I knew what I wanted to do when I was
first, second grade. It’s kind of a <inaudible> I guess, and you hear people talk
about, you know, they wanted to be a doctor or a lawyer or something, or some of
the major professions but I think with me, I was, I was biased and brainwashed by
watching nature documentaries while growing up in the city, and that was my, that
was my outlet from everything that goes on in urban environments, and it just
kind of instilled in me a goal to say, that, I’m going to work in one of these
places and I’m going to do something with wildlife.  I didn’t know what capacity
that was in.  Initially, it was more watching folks like Jane Goodall sit out
there and you know, watch chimps, and I was like ‘man, you can do that?  And call
that a job?’  *Laughter*
Krti Tallam: *Laughter*
Dhaval Vyas: Sign me up!  So, with that kind of image in my mind, I set out to
basically build the skillsets and tools that you need, to do that type of work,
and it was a freak, random encounter while, while working as a volunteer at the
zoo, that I met a biologist in the zoo’s conservation and research center, which
was called CRC at that point, and this person, I was looking for colleges at that
point, and I was looking at mainly zoology which is really the only option, this
is back when, we’re talking like 98, 1998, so, I was looking for zoology as a
field, and then I met this person, this researcher, Bill McShay, and he was a
biologist at the CRC, and he told me about this school called Bucknell University
that had a degree in Animal Behavior, and yeah, I’d never heard of that before.
 So, I put it on my map, drove up - it was about 3 hours north of DC - so, drove
up there, and, and man they had a fantastic program there, and they actually had
primates on campus and a big emphasis on undergraduate research, so I was hooked,
and fortunately I got in, and at Bucknell was where I actually built a lot of my
research capacity, or abilities to conduct research, ask scientific questions,
and just kind of build my academic vigor up.
Krti Tallam: Yeah.
Dhaval Vyas: And it was, again, another kind of freak incident where I ran across
someone who had been to Tanzania on a study abroad program, and she and I were
doing summer research together - this was after my Freshman year - and she told
me about this opportunity to go and kind of continue what she was doing as part
of her independent study on a private ranch in Tanzania, and I took advantage of
Bucknell’s emphasis on undergraduate research, and got a fellowship and so my



sophomore year, I was off to Tanzania to kind of put together ID profiles of
elephants that were coming back to this ranch that used to be a barley farm and
the owner had converted it over to a conservation corridor. 
Krti Tallam: Okay, wow.
Dhaval Vyas: So spent 3 months in Tanzania and that pretty much changed
everything. *Laughter*  Nothing was the same after that.

Krti Tallam: Oh man, that is amazing. *Laughter*  That’s incredible. How, when,
how early did you start undergrad research - for people who are kind of in high
school right now or just undergrad - I’m curious if you think there’s some ideal
time or if there is something you should do in particular when you start or
before you start.
Dhaval Vyas: I was fortunate again in going to a small school, and they, I
started undergrad research the minute I hit the floor, I mean, I just constantly
lived in the primate lab, and I bugged and nagged graduate students to be
research techs, you know just to do the grunt labor and stuff, but you know, it
payed off because i was able to get into research programs and existing projects
pretty early on, so yeah.  Especially in years when I started - I thought that
was early at that point, but now I see high school students, junior and senior
year, on college campuses, helping out with you know, data collection and stuff,
so it is never too early to get into some aspect of research.

Krti Tallam: Okay, okay.  Cool.  And, and that kind of brings me to how did you
go from studying the world’s largest land mammal to then, to parasitic wasps.
 Could you kind of talk a little bit about that too?
Dhaval Vyas:  It was, it was really kind of happenstance. Yeah, from going from
primates undergrad, to elephants for my Master’s, I took a long break after
getting my Master’s, to kind of get skills that I hadn’t had in the academic
world. And then when I decided to go back to get my PhD, I was more interested in
the questions instead of the actual model. Like, when I was undergrad and as a
Master’s student, obviously elephants are very appealing and attractive, and
working in Tanzania was a dream.  Having had checked that off, I was more
interested now in solving some really cool evolutionary questions, and insects
and plants are some of the best models for those types of questions, and I just
happened to find a really cool project here at Colorado State University, working
on parasitoid wasps and yeah, debuted from there.

Krti Tallam: Wow. Can you briefly - you said you took a break between Master’s
and PhD - now I’m interested in this, if you could talk about some of the skills
you gained, because that, I think is something that would be interesting to
listeners. Do you, do you focus on like, what is needed in conservation, is it
statistics, were you gaining, just, lab experience, what was, what was your
experience?
Dhaval Vyas:  I think the biggest thing I gained from working and living in
Tanzania, was that, as an academic, obviously I had a lot of training that things



such as statistics, research design, kind of the scholastic skills that you need
in research. But the one thing that I had absolutely 0 training in, was on how to
deal with people. And managing people. And I think anyone who works in
conservation would likely agree that, really, conservation is about 90% people,
and about 10% everything else.
Krti Tallam: Absolutely.
Dhaval Vyas: And so, I, I had, I lacked a lot of that ability, and the best place
I felt I could get it, was leave academia and seek it out in more of a
professional, working realm, because that’s where you meet people form different
backgrounds. I think one thing being in academics does to you, is it kind of
keeps you in a bubble, you, it’s a meritocracy, academia is, so you got to reward
it based on how well you do, and so everyone around you is kind of in the same
mindset. But when you leave that realm and go into the professional world,
you’re, you know, working alongside people of different backgrounds, education,
culture, towards the same goal, and that really, really helped me build skills
like people-management, supervision, time management, especially when you’re
responsible for people who are under your supervision.

Krti Tallam: Wow. That - actually, I wanted to ask you that later on in this, but
I’m going to ask you now - can you speak more to some of the experiences you have
working with people specifically in academia, and I say that because in order for
science to grow, you have to be generous, you have to give back, and for me, I’ve
learned a lot from mentors, and so I know that’s a very critical part of you
know, the education of an upcoming scientist, but what are some difficult
situations you’ve had, if you’re, you know, if you’re willing to talk about some
of those, and how, how do you kind of work with collaborators.
Dhaval Vyas: Uh, I, this is like being kind of unfortunate that I haven’t had too
many difficult situations, I think, partly, I mean that has to be from learning
from friends that have had really bad situations, so I’ve been fortunate in
surrounding myself with people that can kind of help me see obstacles that, you
know, normally would be kind of hidden. Um, and there’s always the issues - any
time you work with somebody they are going to have conflict of interests,
especially in the direction that, you know the team wants to go versus where you
want to go...
Krti Tallam: Sure.
Dhaval Vyas: And science, being much more collaborative now and interdisciplinary
than it has been before, there is always going to be, you know, conflict between
personalities as well as ownership of work, um, I think the most, the most
productive way of resolving all that is to face interactions and being upfront
with the people you work with; I think it speaks to volumes getting everything
out upfront before you move forward, and I would get everything on paper too, I
think that’s one thing that, you know, scientists, we often neglect to do is be
savvy and cunning about getting things documented, between, between each other,
and I think that that really helps resolve the issues in the future, because then
commitments and obligations are now solidified and no longer change with time.



Krti Tallam: Yeah, I never even thought about that, that’s really interesting.
Dhaval Vyas: Yeah, I think you know, I think the one thing that helps working in
the professional well that you see science as a business, and you see like, the,
you seen education as a business, and you no longer - you no longer see it as
this kind of charitable thing where it’s, it’s equal opportunity for everyone…
It’s really not.   And so, I think it’s kind of important to see how the business
of education and science actually works.

Krti Tallam: Hmmm.  Can you, can you speak a little bit to that from the angle of
science - you mean from, do you mean reaching out to students who cannot
necessarily access some of these resources or are you coming from a different
angle?
Dhaval Vyas: Well it’s, it’s not much in the sense that, you know, if you look
at, if you look at science from the perspective of, of professors and
researchers, you realize that they are all vying for a very small pot of money.
 And so, access to science in the sense from a professional level, isn’t open to
everybody, you know, it’s, it’s very limited in terms of how many people can do
the work that they actually want to do, versus those that kind of have to mold
their, their line of work towards, say, the soup of the day kind of.  And so, in
that sense, it’s the business aspect of science that you don’t know about until
you’re actually are cut loose from school, and now you’re on your own trying to
find and make a living in the field. 

Krti Tallam: Yeah.  Wow, that’s really interesting, thanks.  Moving a little bit
more into your research - correct me if I am wrong - but you did do research with
parasitic wasps that are introduced to farms for the purpose of controlling pest
insects, right?
Dhaval Vyas: Yeah, so right now, my current, my current PhD dissertation is on,
on these parasitoid wasps that are being considered for biological control of
imported cabbage worm, which is this while butterfly that you see everywhere in
North America.  And actually caterpillars are the main pests on crops such as
cabbage, collared greens, kale, um, other vegetable crops that, I’m sure, people
love eating.
Krti Tallam: Yeah.
Dhaval Vyas: So, it’s kind of it’s, it’s fueled by this question of can these
wasps be used to manage the caterpillar populations, but we are also really
interested in, in kind of ecological and evolutionary dynamics that take place in
these agro-ecosystems with these parasitoids, because parasitoid insects have
really cool lifestyles and they’re excellent models for evolutionary biology as
well as behavioral ecology.

Krti Tallam: Ahh. Wow.  Can you talk a little bit more to why they are good
models?  You mentioned that earlier, too, with saying insects and plants are good
models, but I'm kind of, I myself am not fully understanding, what’s your
reasoning behind that.



Dhaval Vyas: So there's two reasons why, one is just numbers.  You can have a
lot, a lot of insects in many generations that provide answers to evolutionary
questions that you can’t answer with, by, say elephants, and with parasitoids in
specific, they’re really interesting because they require a host for
reproduction, and so they have a free-moving adult stage and then they have an
immature stage that either lives in or on another insect.  And so what that means
is that these hosts are really, really important resources and often times
parasitoids, more than one species can attack the same host, and so you have this
real cut-throat race of competition for resources, and that can lead to some
really interesting scenarios where you have superior or stronger or weaker
competitors, and these stronger competitors can kick out weaker ones in some
places, and co-exist with them in other places.  So you have this really, kind
of, wealth of substance to work with if you’re trying to answer these questions
on ecology and evolution.

Krti Tallam: Wow.  What are some of the questions you’re asking, and what have
you found so far, and has, does any of this have to do with climate change in any
way?
Dhaval Vyas: Uh, it’s not directly related to climate change.
Krti Tallam: Okay.
Dhaval Vyas: Although, as with everything, as climate factors change at a fast
rate, insects and plants are going to experience changes just because of how
short-lived some of these instances can be. 
Dhaval Vyas: But some of the stuff that we’re looking at that’s pretty cool is
that we’re comparing, we’re comparing multiple populations of these parasitoids
in Colorado and Maryland — 
Krti Tallam: Oh, wow.
Dhaval Vyas: And we’re looking at - the reason we picked these two places is, in
Colorado, I study two parasitoid insects, they’re two species, and they’re both
in the same genus but even though they’re closely related, they’re very different
in their lifestyle.
Krti Tallam: Okay.
Dhaval Vyas: And, one species is stronger than the other one, and so when the
stronger species encounters the weaker one, it kicks the weaker one out.  And in
Colorado, only in the weaker species exists without the stronger one, but in
Maryland, both of these species co-exist. And so, it’s kind of a, it’s kind of a
question as to how they are able to co-exist in Maryland, whereas in other places
in the US, the stronger one has already kicked out the weaker one.  And then, in
Colorado - one of the reasons why we have funding for this research - is that,
the stronger one is being considered as a biological control agent, and so
introductions of the stronger one, into Colorado, are sought so that we can help
manage these pests of the imported cabbage worm in the state.
Krti Tallam: Wow.
Dhaval Vyas: One of the reasons why evolution and ecology play a role in this
type of agricultural management scneario is that if we introduce this wasp into



Colorado, perhaps there are ecological and evolutionary factors that can cause it
to fail in establishing here, and it could be due to things such as competition,
top-down factors from predators or other parasitoids, and so we’re studying these
two different populations in Maryland and Colorado to kind of get an idea of how
they differ, and what potentially caused the outcome of these interactions.

Krti Tallam: Wow, okay, wow.  How, I’m curious if you - based off of all this -
this is really interesting, I am wondering if you can speak a little bit to how
modern-day agriculture has affected our natural, our natural or ecological
systems, because I remember you also wrote in a blog post that, you were saying,
'thanks to the domestication of plants, humans must intervene to same crops from
their enemies.’  So could you kind of speak to that a bit?
Dhaval Vyas:  Yeah, I mean anybody who flies over the States, you look out the
window of the plane, you notice the patchwork of agriculture, especially when
you’re flying from Colorado to anywhere. And it just kind of, it takes you, it
takes you abruptly, because you look down, you realize that not too long ago,
this was short grass to medium grass to long grass prairie and now it’s all
farmland and so that, that kind of speaks to how - the biggest ecosystems on this
planet are agro-ecosystems - and I think it just kind of, it would be naive to
dismiss them as just being artificial and not important, because they do cost a
big portion of landmass on the climate.  And they most likely have their own
intricacies that set them apart, just like a rainforest does from a desert and
does from an Arctic tundra.
Krti Tallam: Yeah, yeah.
Dhaval Vyas:  And so, and so I think it’s, it’s one thing to kind of think of
agro-ecosystems as negative, because they do take away from natural ecosystems
just by, just by sheer necessity of land that they need — 
Krti Tallam: Mhm.
Dhaval Vyas: But it is an interesting experiment in that most of these systems,
and we’re mainly talking about plant agro-ecosystems, and crops - and they’re,
there consists of domesticated vegetation that has lost a lot of its ability to
defend itself, as we’ve kind of, as we’ve kind of bred these things to be more
palatable, we’ve also gotten rid of a lot of their, their chemical defenses which
are often the reasons why they taste kind of sour or pungent or tart, and so
yeah, you look down, I look down at these, these patches of farmland from the
plane, and I’m like, ‘man this is just really - you know, a lot of them are
monocultures - and you know, man, these things are just highly dependent on us
humans to keep them going, and you know, history shows us that it can just take
one pathogen or one element to wipe all these things out’ so, it’s kind of nerve-
wracking when you fly over the States and see that kind of, that kind of
patchwork.

Krti Tallam: How - wow - how have you seen, because you fly a lot to Tanzania and
Botswana as well - how have you seen this topic differently, on, across different
nations.  You’re obviously not getting a satellite view everywhere, but I’m just



curious from a US agriculture systems to say, Africa, or, just one of the
countries in Africa - their systems.
Dhaval Vyas: Yeah, they, it’s a whole different view out the plane when you’re
flying over, say Tanzania for example, where you have very few large-scale farms,
and the majority of them are small-scale subsistence farms.  And so, you fly over
Tanzania, in the same, in the same kind of area that you would in the States, and
you wouldn’t see any farms, you would just see Acacia, Willow habitat, or, you
know, kind of a savannah habitat, and you just kind of, you kind of take that and
think about how that might have - how the US might have looked, you know, couple
of hundred years ago.  So, different dynamic, even though most of the people in
Tanzania are farmers, it’s just a whole different scale of farming.

Krti Tallam:  How, I, I, I want to talk to you about Wildtrax too, but real quick
- because I’m getting really interested in this - I’m kind of curious how, you
mentioned earlier that one of the biggest skills that you learned was people
skills, how to work with people and I’m curious how you take in that, as well as
your knowledge and background with agriculture, with [parasitoid] wasps, and what
do folks in Tanzania do to find some kind of balance between agriculture and
wildlife space.
Dhaval Vyas: Well, so I’d say the people-managing part has huge - come into play
hugely - because in terms of managing people in science, it’s pretty much what
education is about.  You know, education is about dealing with students and other
people, and I’d say learning how to manage personalities as well as, you know,
individuals, that’s a huge, huge skill that has benefited me in, you know, being
away from academia.  Now that I’m back in it, it has come into play a lot.  And
that’s kind of, you know, Wildtrax, our goal is education, and so being, being a
good people-person is kind of at the root of what we do.  And I guess, to the
second part of that question, in terms of, you know, places like Tanzania and
how, and how they come to terms with lifestyles and conservation, it’s a, it’s a
big question. 
Krti Tallam: *Laughter.*
Dhaval Vyas: And I’d, I’d say that - I can only speak to Tanzania because I have
been going there than any other place - been going there, my first time there was
in 2000, and so having just got back a couple of days ago, I can tell you that
the country’s changed a lot in that short window, in many respects.  And it
hasn’t changed at all in other respects.  And so, it’s, it’s a dynamic, you know,
I think places like Tanzania, developing countries, they’re kind of in a tough
spot because they’re trying to advance their own countries, at the same time
they’re under the thumb of, you know, expectations from external sources, like
World Bank, IMF, Conservation NGOs, etc. 

Krti Tallam: Yeah, yeah. Yeah.  Wow.  So, OK, so you co-founded Wildtrax, and I
really, I have so many more questions about Tanzania, especially now that you
brought up NGOs, I kind of wanted to ask something about that.  But in the
meantime, do you want to first explain what Wildtrax is, and what they do, and



kind of why, why education is, is important to you. Why you took the time to
actually co-found an organization. 
Dhaval Vyas: Yeah, so Jordana Meyer and myself, we co-founded, we founded
Wildtrax about 4-5 years ago now, and it’s mainly because both of us had
experiences working on the continent of Africa, and we both then, we both dealt
with big, charismatic species like elephants, and with that comes a kind of
experience that you won’t find, you know, working with other species, and so the
politics, and, and the surrounding issues with humans and elephants in countries
in Africa kind of brought us together in the sense that we wanted to really
tackle this thing called conservation, and kind of see what lacked in our
training as, as researchers, when we were doing - in places like Tanzania and in
South Africa.  And we wanted to kind of fill that gap for younger generations so
they wouldn’t kind of have to cut their teeth the way we did, um, and just kind
of jump that one step of really being caught off-guard and being naive about
conservation, and so that, you know, people will - at, at a younger age will
understand what it really means to do conservation in developing countries.  And
so that’s really what, that’s what spurned Wildtrax Explorations, and you know,
education was our vehicle for doing what we wanted to do because for us, we feel
that education is the best application of science. 
Krti Tallam: Yes.
Dhaval Vyas:  And so, not everyone is a good educator, just like not everyone is
a good scientist, and so kind of finding that middle ground of teaching science
as well as educating people who were interested in conservation, you know, we
found that, we could fill that niche quite, quite well.
Krti Tallam:  Wow.  What, how do students get involved in something like
Wildtrax, and what do you notice about students who are exposed to pretty much
vastly different environments, especially from when they are coming from the
United States… um, especially given you just came back from one of those trips. 
Dhaval Vyas: I’d say the biggest thing that students walk away with and kind of
one of our goals is to kind of self-reflect on their behavioral changes or types
of changes that they can make to meet the goal of conservation. One thing we
emphasize a lot in our programs is that conservation kind of starts at home; it
really, it’s a game of actions more than words, and so once people understand and
accept that conservation boils down to sustainable resource use, I think our
students really - through their experience in a place like Tanzania, where
running water and electricity are very limited - I think through those
experiences, they realize the amenities we enjoy, you know, being in the States,
and more importantly, the responsibility that comes with those amenities and
using them.  So, it’s always, it’s always rewarding to hear students talk about
what they’ll do differently after being on our programs when they go back home —
like take shorter showers, eat less food on their plates, less trash — so those
are all very rewarding signs that we’re, we’re moving towards the right
direction.
Krti Tallam:  That’s really, that’s really nice — and impacting students not just
through even a lecture or a textbook or your own personal experience, but instead



being with them in a different environment kind of sharing that experience, I’m
sure, is very impact.  I, having gone on one of your trips last year, I know it
seriously impacted the way I saw things as well. 
Dhaval Vyas: Yeah, no, and that’s, that’s what it is, it’s an experiential
learning model and, you know, the goal of that is to basically get students, get
you uncomfortable, and get you out of your comfort zone so that you can kind of
really dig down deep and, and, and see what it, and feel what it’s like to be
without a lot of the stuff we take for granted being here, and I think that
experience more than any book or any lecture, really kind of drives it home as to
what kind of demands conservation has on people who live these lives every day.
 You know.  We’re only there for a couple weeks, but these folks that they live
alongside with for two weeks or three weeks, they are there for good, and so it
gives, it gives them a good grounding as to what conservation really means for
people, you know, in places like Tanzania, South Africa, Botswana, etc. and I
think that really, that really hones and it matures their, their thinking about
the field of conservation.

Krti Tallam:  Wow. Now, I want to, I want to kind of take it in a little bit of a
different direction because you - and I spent time with you and Hollie and
everyone last year - and I remember the really, really interesting debate between
native and non-native and understanding what nativity actually means
fundamentally.  Because even that is sometimes hard to define.  So, you had, you
had a lot to say about it, and I loved it, and I was just wondering if you could
totally go, go on a rant about that right now.  I want to know more about that.
Dhaval Vyas: *Laughter.*
Krti Tallam: Because, because it impacts conservation, right.  It impacts how we
do things, and funding, and everything, so that’s why I’m kind of wondering what
you think.
Dhaval Vyas: No, it does, it impacts a lot of stuff, and I think anyone who knows
me in the last two years or three years, has known, has known that I’ve gotten
completely 180 on this topic.
Krti Tallam: *Laughter*  Yeah.
Dhaval Vyas:  I used to be a, I used to be a hard cover invasive species
management-type person, you know, joining programs to spray Chinese privet down
in Georgia and pulling all types of weeds and everything so… But then, having
read some, there were a bunch of papers by folks like Mark Davis at the
University of Minnesota, I started looking at these things in a different light…
these things being what we call invasive species.  And started - the
nomenclature, first of all, started breaking down for me.  Because I started
realizing that the terminology we use to describe these things is completely
wrong and it’s faulty, and, and scientists, one of our goals should be to be
accurate, you know, and somewhat unbiased, and I think calling something invasive
is definitely the opposite of that. 
Krti Tallam:  Okay, okay.
Dhaval Vyas: And so, and, they’re not invasive species, they’ve invasive



populations, or they are populations of species that are highly successful
colonizers. Now, that obviously is not as sexy as calling something invasive, so
the terminology sticks and I understand why it does, but you know, for me, I
think one thing that’s important is to take a step back and not label these
things or these populations of species as, as invasive, weedy, noxious, etc.
without understanding or accepting that those are purely from our perspective.
 You know, I think they, they change things that we don’t want changed, whether
it’s a landscape or whether it’s a fire regime, and in some cases they, they pose
a risk to us, like pathogens that are coming into an environment. So, they are
realistic things, they’re animals and plants, they’re organisms that enter a
habitat where they were absent previously and caused damage.  That’s a real
thing.  But I think it’s gone beyond that now, where people are no longer looking
at benefits of some of these things that are coming in, especially since we’re,
we as humans are changing environments at a drastic rate, and there are, there
are organisms in front of us, plants and animals, that are doing quite well, and
they’re literally in our face showing us that these species can survive and cope
with our changes, and unfortunately quite often, we label them as just being
invasive or we, we paint a landscape being homogenous with just pigeons, rats,
and dandelions...
Krti Tallam: Yeah, yeah. *Laughter*
Dhaval Vyas: *Laughter*  I think we do a disservice to our knowledge of ecology
and evolution when we do that because it’s, you know, it’s, we’re ignoring the
fact that some of these traits that these species have, we probably should be
taking advantage of them, and, you know, perhaps promoting some of these species,
instead of spending millions of taxpayer money trying to get rid of something
that’s here for good.
Krti Tallam:  Can you give a couple examples of that?  Because I think people, at
least scientists, probably - especially - struggle to understand how it’s
beneficial, and at the same time, because ecosystems are so volatile, I wonder,
you know, do you, do you set parameters to define that, how, what do you think,
and I know you talked about the cane toad example too if you could also talk a
little about that, but.
Dhaval Vyas: Yeah, so I think the cane toad’s a good example of what to do when
it comes to biological control, which we talked about previously.  I mean, we
still need to be prudent about, about how we manage ecosystems around us, um, we
know a lot more about things now than we did before, and so making the same
mistakes as folks made in say for example, the 19th century, that’s just, that’s
not allowable anymore, and we have systems in place ot prevent that from
happening.  Not perfect, but they’re better than they used to be.  So, I think,
in terms of examples of what I was talking about earlier, I mean, I look at
pigeons, and I look at things like rats and stuff, and they’re doing really well
in many places because they have certain traits, like generalists food
preference, tolerance of human presence — 
Krti Tallam:  Kind of like coyotes too.
Dhaval Vyas:  Yeah, and there’s populations of coyotes that exhibit that and



populations of coyotes that don’t.  And so right now, we’re, we’re exhibiting a
transition in just coyotes in North America where perhaps the ones that are
exhibiting these traits that rats and pigeons have, they might be around longer
than ones that don’t have those traits.  And, and so it’s happening right before
us, and I think, I think more attention needs to be given to these types of, of
scenarios rather than lumping them in, in one bucket that we call invasive, and
then, you know, trying to combat it, again, these, these are terms that don’t fit
science, and I think, they’re not accurate, and what they actually do, what they
actually do is they kind of muddle the general public’s perception of it, because
if scientists are not responsible about the terms we use, then we know the
general public’s not going to be.  And you can imagine, there are places like, I
know in New Zealand, there’s, I think a nationwide pride in going out and
killing… I think it’s weasels? 
Krti Tallam:  I think so, yeah, I was reading about that.
Dhaval Vyas:  Yeah, and so it’s like, man we’ve gotten to the point where now
it’s become almost a pride-thing to call and eliminate or eradicate a species.
 And I mean, on islands, it’s very different than it is on the mainland.  So, I
don’t want to paint with a wide brush and say that novel species entering a
habitat are completely benign, but I think as scientists, we do have a
responsibility in kind of toning the type of terms we use before they kind of get
out of control. 
Krti Tallam:  Ah, okay.
Dhaval Vyas:  When the pioneers were moving out west, they saw plants and animals
and they probably started recording them being here, and then later on we said
okay well those are native because they were around when Lewis and Clark found
them.  But were they around 10,000 years prior to that?  
Krti Tallam: Right.
Dhaval Vyas:  No idea.  So, I think it’s a funny term — I too use it a lot — and
to me it becomes kind of problematic because habitats aren’t native, if you want
to use that terms — they are changing.  You know, we are constantly changing
habitats, and so I don’t know what the, I don’t know why there’s such a strong
push or passion for planting native plants and habitat is no longer the same.  I
look here in Colorado for example, and we have a lot of reservoirs here in a
semi-arid desert on the front range, and you know, we have, we have, we have ash
trees that are growing here and ash trees probably were not around back then.
 You know, reservoirs have created a habitat that’s completely different, and
it’s kind of silly to think about planting just native prairie plants, because
prairie habitat is not here anymore.  We have habitat such as roadsides, which
are pretty dominant in most of the US, I mean our highway system has created
roadside habitat, and there are certain plants that are more tolerant of heavy
metals and other types of waste that are common in roadside habitat.  So, what’s
the point of going out and planting “native plants” in these areas when you can
actually just let these plants do their thing? 
Krti Tallam: That, that thought-process is really cool.  Um — 
Dhaval Vyas: Yeah, it’s different, that’s for sure.



Krti Tallam: *Laughter*  I just remember, like, the whole group last year
attacked you, it was like 12 of us, and everybody attacked you I think.
Dhaval Vyas:  Yeah, no it’s the that you reaction normally get when you kind of
espouse, espouse a view that’s very different.  *Laughter*
Krti Tallam: *Laughter*  Well it’s great that you say, say, stay so strong to it
because it gives me a lot of food for thought as well, so something that an
upcoming scientist could keep in mind is to challenge this notion. 
Dhaval Vyas: Yeah.
Krti Tallam: A niche to fill.  Um, so shifting a little bit from that, you
mentioned NGO roles in conservation earlier, and — oh actually real quick Dhaval,
you talked about Mark Davis.  Can you name some of the other people who kind of
inspired you for this previous topic, the native topic that we just talked about?
Dhaval Vyas:  Ah man, there’s a, Mark Davis is one of the biggest ones, a couple
other folks like Wolf Christian Sal, <indistinguishable>, there’s a bunch of
people that have been kind of, you know, touting some of these, these ideas and
so I definitely don’t acclaim these to be my original thoughts, I attribute my
change, my 180 that I mentioned earlier, definitely to these types of people.
 Going on and really challenging establishment. 

Krti Tallam:  Yes, yes, and in something that’s very, very common but not
exactly, nobody really knows, it’s just kind of an assumption.   So, okay so I
can go ahead and shift to the NGO thing.  When I was there last year, I know one
of the big topics, we had the individual come to talk to us about wild dogs, and
the program there, and one of the things that stuck with me is he mentioned that
a lot of US organizations will - and I might be mixing NGO roles up, but I’ll
just bring this up to see if you can connect them in some way or kind of define
them for listeners - but you talk about how some organizations come in and fund a
program for 2-3 years and then kind of just walk out, and so it leaves a broken
trust in the community, it leaves a confusion as to how to move something
forward, especially when a lot of these communities don’t have the funding to
continue some of these programs.  So, how do big organizations, what are the
roles they play, can you talk about that from companies vs. NGOs vs. anybody else
that I, you know, haven’t mentioned.
Dhaval Vyas:  Yeah, it’s, so I guess companies have their own goals, and usually
the goals of a company are to benefit its board and to make profit, and you know,
it’ll do that in as many ways as it sees possible.  And an NGO is a non-
governmental organization and these come in many different flavors, and in terms
of conservation in a place like Tanzania, it’s inundated with NGOs, because just,
one of the reasons why is because in order to work in Tanzania you kind of have
to be an NGO, that’s kind of the way that, you know, things are set up.  And
again many of them have done some great things, and others, like you mentioned,
they kind of fall short of their goals and objectives.  And partly a lot of that
has to do with funding, I think a lot of projects nowadays are funded for 2-3
years and that’s it, and so, you know, no fault of a particular NGO but getting
conservation work done in 2 to 3 years is laughable.  You know, you’re not going



to get anything done.  And so I think, I think one more appropriate and one more
beneficial role that some of these organizations can have is empowering local
communities to do the work that local communities want to do.  One thing about
conservation that I found after being in Tanzania is that it’s never going to
work unless the people on the ground want it to work.  And so this notion of
bringing conservation solutions to wild dogs or conservation solutions to lion-
human conflict, those, those are not going to succeed unless it’s actually
something the community wants.  Because the community lives there, and they’re
going to, they’re going to live there, and generations are going to live there,
and they’re the ones that set the rules and the pace for what happens around
there.  And, and so I think, as you guys saw with the wild dogs situation, that
individual was beneficial for that project until that project was done, and then
once that project was done they had individuals left basically with nothing to
do.  And so, that happens a lot, you know, I think you know, people — the truth
of the matter in places in Tanzania and other countries where conservation is
done in developing areas, is that you’re going to get a handful of folks from the
local communities that are interested in the conservation project because it’s
either a source of income or is something that they genuinely believe in or
benefit from.  Once that funding source is gone, and the NGO or the company is
out of the country, there’s no, there’s no way for these folks to actually follow
up on their own and do it, there’s just, it’s just not built for that. 
Krti Tallam:  Right.  And it’s probably difficult for them to put something
together that someone else was previously helping them with.
Dhaval Vyas:  Yeah!  Yeah, and a lot of times, those external sources, they’re
kind of going against the tide of what the community wants, and so once, once
they’re gone, these individuals aren’t going to still swim upstream, you know,
they’re going to eventually get engulfed by the movement and the flow of the
community and basically those projects fall apart. 
Krti Tallam: What, what happens to, can you talk to the trust that is built and
then broken with these communities, because I think that’s a pretty damaging
thing, and I wonder if we want to incorporate factors like community involvement,
how do you do that with awareness, you know? 
Dhaval Vyas:  There’s, conservation in a lot of parts of Tanzania, in rural
parts, it’s really associated with negative outcomes, because of these types of
incidences that we’re talking about.  I think it’s, people come in with promises
and they come in with, with lofty goals, which are never met and never delivered,
or are very rarely delivered and met, and so the communities are left with kind
of, you know, a chip on the shoulder the next time someone else comes around, and
says hey I’m here for conservation, and they’re going to be like, ‘yeah we’ve
seen that before,’ and that doesn’t amount to anything.  And so, I think that
with anybody doing conservation, knowing your history is a huge, huge weapon.
 You need to have a good historical background of the place you’re working in to
really understand the dynamics, otherwise all you’re doing is you’re moving
around blind.  And, we talk about community conservation, it’s a nice term, it’s
used a lot these days, but you go on the ground in some of these places, and you



really have to ask the question, ‘well where’s the community?’ you know, there’s
people around, but is it really a community of people or are there different
factions vying for different things, in which sense you don’t have a community,
you have conflicting interests and conflicting goals and yeah, you’re here under
the auspices of community conservation.

Krti Tallam: What do you advise students to do in addition to knowing your, the
history of the area, and I suppose knowing natural history a bit better than most
students who are currently trained today — what are other pieces of advice you
can give to somebody who’s interested in international conservation and in trying
to get communities involved but wasn’t aware of some of this stuff.
Dhaval Vyas:  So, yeah knowing the history again is huge, because that really
kind of, it grounds your compass as to where you’re going with everything, I
mean, the other thing again, if you’re doing anything international, if you’re
going to another country and your goal is to enact change in that country, be
very, be very aware of cultural norms, etiquette, and expectations.  I think, you
know, one of the biggest things that I find a lot of times with people that work
in other countries, they, they sometimes don’t even take the effort to learn the
language of that country, and that really makes it very difficult to be accepted
by people that you say you want to work with and work for. 
Krti Tallam: Yes, yeah.
Dhaval Vyas:  I think that speaks volumes just taking the effort to kind of
immerse yourself in their culture because trust is huge.  You mentioned trust
earlier and these communities are, are already gun-shy because of their history
with people that come in under the name of conservation.  And so, I think one of
the first steps of doing anything with conservation is, is building trust and I
can’t think of better way of doing that than showing people that hey, I’m here
for the long-run, and I want to, I want to give evidence of that by learning your
language, learning your culture… you know, you don’t have to become someone of
that, of that nation, but at least show the effort.
Krti Tallam:  Hmm.  I remember talking to you again last year about the Masai and
how speaking of this topic, where people do come in and kind of set their own
laws and rules, I remember Masai have been kicked out, for a lack of a better
work, from a lot of parts that they used to graze their animals in, and that kind
of thing, and it’s not citizen-involvement in conservation but could you speak to
a little bit of the impacts on them in this process.
Dhaval Vyas:  It’s been huge.  It’s, you know, it’s kind of, it’s accelerated a
lot of issues that other communities have had in terms of population growth and
human density of people in a given area, the Masai are a very iconic tribe in
Tanzania, in the continent of Africa, and for many reasons — they’re incredible
people, an amazing culture, they’re pastoralists by tradition, but those
lifestyles now are really changing at a rapid rate, for things as simple as a
lack of grazing area ,and you know, having been moved out of their traditional
homes for the annexation for parks during the colonial era, that, that remains to
this day and so it’s not as if they were invited back to where they were kicked



out of, now they just, they have to essentially survive, thrive, and live in
places where they traditionally didn’t, you know, and live in a way that is kind
of new for them, like farming for example.  I’ve never, I never saw a Masai
farming when I was there in the first few trips to Tanzania, and in just the
short time that I’ve been there, a lot of Masai have taken up farming, and a lot
of changes to their culture have happened in a very short window ... they’re
pastoralists, so they were traditionally nomadic in their lifestyles, but now
they’re much more sedentary.  And public health experts will pretty much tell you
what happens to a sedentary lifestyle, and so, in just talking to friends out
there - this is purely anecdotal - but, you know, different types of diseases are
becoming more common in Masai than what our friends used to say, that used to be
around, so - again, anecdote, but I think history shows us and tells us that when
lifestyles change at a really rapid rate, then a lot of different things kind of
accompany that.
Krti Tallam:  Yes, yeah definitely.  And I think we’re not just seeing that in
one or the other part of the world, we’re seeing that in the States as well, with
a lot of different lifestyle changes, people and just genetically sometimes our
bodies not being able to keep up with that.
Dhaval Vyas:  Yeah, yeah no, it’s very interesting seeing how that’s, how that’s
all turning out these days, but a lot of it has to do with historical
displacement from where they used to live.
Krti Tallam:  Dhaval, I want to, I want to be respectful of your time, so just a
couple more questions if you too - do you have the time for a few more?
Dhaval Vyas:  Yeah, yeah.  

Krti Tallam: *Laughter*  Okay, sweet.  So, this one is really important to me,
and it’s, what are some of the current fields — I know that there are many, and I
know in general just getting somebody into conservation is very important — but
I’m curious if you could speak to some of the fields that you think are, that
need the most advocates and scientists right now, in conservation.
Dhaval Vyas:  Conservation’s such a, it’s such a wide, encompassing subject.
Krti Tallam: *Laughter*
Dhaval Vyas: *Laughter*  I think that the pull for the world right now, I would
definitely say policymakers are huge.  I think we need, I think we need bright
minds and innovative people in, in policy, you know, to guide, to guide
empirically-based policy decisions, and we need, we need people in politics, we
need good political leaders that are, that are grounded in, in science or some
aspect of conservation.
Krti Tallam:  Ahh. 
Dhaval Vyas:  And affecting resource-management.  We definitely need more of
that.  On the ground itself, from what I see, I think that there’s a, there’s a
dearth of engineers, for example, and business folks that, these, these — we talk
about conservation being a people field, and you know, based on people — well,
what people want on the ground are things like solutions to clean water and they
want electricity and they want to be able to sell their crops at a right price,



and so I think we need, we need fields that are traditionally lacking in
conservation, like economists and engineers, and we need more of that, way more
of that.  We have a lot of folks that know about wildlife and flora and fauna,
but we need more, we need more relationships with other, other fields that kind
of, that kind of deliver on this kind of, you know, pledge that conservation is
going to help local people, well how is it going to help them, they are already
telling us what they want, and as conservationists, if we’re going to help, if
we’re going to meet our conservation goals, we need to find a way to deliver
that. 
Krti Tallam:  Yes.  That’s really, really well-said, and I think it’s important
to not just think about - just like you said - not think about only our goals but
also what people in those areas are seeking. 
Dhaval Vyas: Yes. Yeah, absolutely.  I mean they, they’re constantly - the goals
haven’t changed for most of these folks.  They’re still the same, as I mentioned
— clean water, electricity, subsistence to kind of live off, live off the land,
you know, that’s been the same for centuries. 
Krti Tallam:  Wow.  Wow.  What, now given all of this, I am also curious, what is
your current outlook on conservation in the future, so like are you hopefully,
are you more skeptical, and if you are any of those, why?
Dhaval Vyas:  Well, you gotta, you gotta be hopeful to be in this field,
otherwise it’ll eat you alive. *Laughter*
Krti Tallam: *Laughter*
Dhaval Vyas:  Um, I mean, I claim, I claim to be a realist, and so it’s kind of,
you know, with the way things swing on a pendulum these days, there’s highs and
there’s lows, but you know, having lived out in the bush in Tanzania for a short
while, the short while I’ve lived there, I’ve been exposed to how people survive
and what, what they can do when times are hard, dig down and really get through
it.  And so that gives me hope that, you know, if we’re going to learn, if we’re
going to not only work with people on the ground, we have to learn from them, and
if there’s one thing that these communities show us, it’s perseverance through
tough times, and I think that speaks volumes for anybody working in international
conservation to kind of take that spirit, you know, these folks have, and kind of
put it into our field. 
Krti Tallam:  Yeah, I love that.
Dhaval Vyas:  It’s you know, it’s tough, and not many people do it — we don’t do
it for the money, obviously. 
Krti Tallam:  Yes.  No way!   *Laughter*
Dhaval Vyas: *Laughter*  But I think, I think there’s a reward that, that kind of
trumps you know, any monetary gain, and I think I’ve been beneficial to actually
have that reward and that reward to me is, is invitation to come back to a place
like Tanzania, from the people. 
Krti Tallam:  Aww.
Dhaval Vyas:  And that really, yeah, that can’t be matched by anything else.
 That keeps me going.  As long as they keep wanting me to come back, I can, I can
sleep at night knowing that I’m doing something right. 



Krti Tallam: Aww.  That, that is incredible, I think especially having just seen
a tiny, tiny bit of what is going on down there, I was kind of completely changed
by that, and I think the people, the people you work with too are so humble, and
I think that’s one of the things that’s always inspired me about conservation on
more local scales, is how willing many groups are to work with you, if you just
you know, show that you understand and trust and respect them and want to help.
Dhaval Vyas:  Exactly.  Nah, that’s absolutely right.  Humility goes a far and
long way in this field, it really does.

Krti Tallam:  Yes.  Yeah.  So, okay, you are really, really accomplished for, for
being this young, and I wanted to know if you can share some of the books, I
love, I love this question, I want listeners to be able to access some of the
books that potentially inspire you, or podcasts, or not artists, well artists
too, or authors that have kind of motivated you in any way, apart from the couple
people you mentioned earlier. 
Dhaval Vyas:  I’d say the book that really kind of drove it all home for me was
this book called The Myth of Wild Africa, and I’m trying to get the authors,
Jonathan Adams and Thomas McShay, and this is not a new book, it’s I think it’s
back maybe even in the 90s it was written, but it really stripped the way this,
this kind of notion I had, personally, of what Africa was, this place, this place
called Africa, and, and it really was a slap in the face and I’d say that I can’t
think of too many books that I’ve put down and kind of had to go look in the
mirror after reading them.  
Krti Tallam: Oh wow, wow.
Dhaval Vyas:  And this was definitely one of them.  And it says The Myth of Wild
Africa, but this book could be used for anything, I mean it could be used for the
way that we perceive Native Americans in this country, to any other indigenous
population in the world.  I think what it really did was it drove home the fact
that - and it kind of ties into what we’ve been talking about earlier about
natives, invasive, and what not — it really kind of drove, it drove, for me it
drove home the fact that there are notions that we get exposed to on a daily
basis that we end up just taking for granted and accepting, and this book really
kind of, it always reminds me to question, you know, the things that are
established, because often times you kind of scratch at “establishments,” and you
find that they are based on very weak foundations.  And, you know, I’d say for
anybody interested in doing any conservation work — not just on the continent of
Africa — I highly recommend reading The Myth of Wild Africa, it’s a fantastic
book and yeah, it really, it really changes a lot of stuff.
Krti Tallam:  Wow, that, that — I feel like that’s going on my list right after
this conversation!  *Laughter*   Thank you so much for sharing that as well.
 Wow.  Okay, well, that’s great.  Before we conclude, I just wanted to give you
some room to share any other thoughts or advice for, for you know, if you wanted
to add anything else as well.
Dhaval Vyas:  Yeah!  I would say that, you know, and I’m kind of biased in this
sense, I’d say for anybody interested in conservation, I would highly, highly



recommend getting real experience under your belt.  We learn a lot in school, and
we get access to great professors and great academic training, but there’s,
there’s nothing equivalent to going out into a place where, you know, you’re
uncomfortable, you’re new, you’re completely stripped down to — you have to
essentially, you have to really kind of dig deep, and, and ask yourself, how
passionate are you about this particular field.  And, there’s just no way to do
it other than actually going out there and immersing yourself in it — and it
could be, it could be state-side too, it doesn’t have to be overseas.  There’s a
lot of conservation work that’s needed here in the States.  And, you know, it
takes, it really does take initiative to go out there and do it.  So, I highly
recommend a lot of younger folks to take advantage of things like study abroad,
internships, working in labs, and just, just get experience under your belt.  And
there’s nothing, nothing like experience.  Just, just, I can’t speak - I can
speak to volumes to how much experience has shaped my background and hopefully my
future.  So, it’s just something that, you know, as, as someone who runs a study
abroad company I’m fortunate and happy to provide opportunities for people, um,
but there are so many other ways to do it too so I encourage folks to go out
there and get your feet wet.
Krti Tallam: Aw, I love it.  Well, Dhaval, it has been such a pleasure to talk to
you and I feel like there are so many more questions I want to ask you, so I’ll
probably be interviewing you again in a bit, a couple of years or something.  But
thank you so much for your time.  And I — 
Dhaval Vyas:  Thank you.  Thank you for putting this together, I mean, I really,
really hope this kind of catches fire and takes off, because it’s needed,
necessary, and I think it really can make a big impact, you know, in our field. 
Krti Tallam: I really appreciate that, thank you so much.

************ END ************


